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For the preacher, let me assure you, every sermon is a daunting experience. Sometimes 
this is true for congregations also.  Today may well prove to be a case in point, primarily 
because the readings set down require more than considerable effort on the part of all of 
us.

Having said that, it is illusory to imagine that some texts are easier than others. For the 
fact is that behind every text lie concealed religious presuppositions; historical contexts 
unlikely to be known by us; complex theological disputes and flesh and blood 
antagonists. 

Especially is it the case this morning when both epistle and gospel place before us the 
Temple and everything that it represents - the very centre of ancient Judaism, and, in 
some respects, central even today. But then for those of us who were here last Sunday, the 
task is made considerably easier when we recall how the sermon unfolded for us the 
significance of the temple for understanding the text for last Sunday - a significance 
which is again crucial to understanding today’s passage.

Today not just temple practices are the issue, but rather, not far below the surface, a battle 
is going on for the temple’s very survival. But we do need to begin with last week’s 
reading, for that is where the scene is set for today’s conversation between Jesus and the 
disciples. 

If you recall last week, Jesus was in the Temple watching the money going into the 
treasury, the gifts of the rich as well as the widow with her two coins. The point is easily 
missed. It is not that Jesus is making some pious observation about the widow’s 
generosity vis-à-vis the rich. On the contrary, he is angry. For as an economic as well as a 
religious impost, the temple tax was robbing this economically unsupported widow of the 
means of her livelihood, rather than protecting her. In disgust, Jesus exits the temple for 
the last time in lament, condemning the value system that motivates her action, as well as 
those who conditioned her to it.

Hence the irony - the pathos even - today when the disciples begin admiring and 
marvelling at the magnificence of the very temple which Jesus had just criticised. And it 
was magnificent. By the time the gospel was being written, it had recently been 
completed and restored. According to the historian Josephus, it was covered with plates 
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of gold, which reflected in dazzling light the rays of the sun. From a distance, it looked 
like a mountain covered with snow - a significant image.

For with just this association, we recall how its destruction was prefigured even earlier by 
Jesus. Remember when, overthrowing the money changers’ tables, he says, pointing to 
the temple mount and its glittering crown: ‘Whoever says to this mountain be taken up 
and cast into the sea. And does not doubt but believes that what is said will come to pass, 
it will be done’. 

Rejecting the temple, then, was no small matter. Indeed, we know that Jesus’ prediction 
of its toppling was decisive in his prosecution before the Sanhedrin, as well as its being 
the subject of the taunts of the crowd at his death: ‘You who would destroy the 
Temple....’ they yelled.

What’s more, it is necessary that this radical break with the temple state should be 
followed by a consideration of the ‘end of the world’, since this is how any Jew would 
have interpreted such a cataclysmic rejection of an utterly central symbol. For the fact is 
that if the temple were to go, then the end must be near. In the passage before us, Jesus is 
therefore instructing his disciples on how to discern and endure this end. And it is surely 
significant that he does all this on the Mount of Olives, soon to be the scene of the 
horrific inauguration of an end now reconfigured as the inevitability of the Cross for him 
draws near. But there is yet another significant association with the Mount of Olives. In 
Israel’s history, this was the site proposed by Ezekiel as the place of messianic 
intervention in the crucial hour of Jerusalem’s need. 

Not surprisingly, then, in today’s text Jesus takes a seat ‘facing’ the Temple - a posture of 
judgement in fact - in preparation for a sermon. Up until now, his objection to the temple 
was of its exploitation of the poor. Now the mountain must be ‘moved’, he says, not 
restored. What in effect he is offering is a vision of the end of the Temple based world, 
and the dawn of a new one in which the powers of its domination have been toppled. 

The real question, however, is: how does this radical word relate to the historical moment 
in which Mark is writing?  For by the time the gospel is written, the anxious, though 
theoretical, plea of the original disciples to Jesus about the future of the temple now, forty 
years later, has to do with a new concern about the imminent Roman siege of Jerusalem, 
and the temple’s actual destruction. 

For by the late 60’s - the time of the gospel’s composition - there is already an 
insurrection underway in Palestine, which is promising to restore the fortunes of Israel by 
driving out the Romans with the sword. The burning issue is: should Mark’s community 
join forces with these rebels against the Romans in order to save the temple.

Now at the risk of taking too long - can you bear some more facts - since they are crucial 
for understanding our text? I don’t pause for reply! So take a deep breath!
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The Jewish-Roman war is its most immediate background. A Roman invasion had been 
launched in June of the year 66, and in November of that year, Cestus Gallus - we even 
know his name -the Roman legate of Syria, marched on Jerusalem to put down a Jewish 
rebel insurrection. 

Incredibly, the Romans were badly defeated. But the victory was short lived. Eighteen 
months later, Vespasian with 6000 troops marched on Jerusalem. But before any attack 
could take place, another reprieve occurred. The emperor Nero died in Rome, and 
Vespasian was recalled. For the Jewish rebels, these events were miraculous. Yahweh had 
unbelievably worked two miracles to save the city. But then Titus returned to complete 
the destructive task. He sacked the city and burned the temple to the ground. The 
consequence was that in 69, rebel supporters of the homeland were bent on conscripting 
the faithful to war as the sign of the beginning of the messianic age. And this meant that 
all true Jews were being summoned to the defence of Jerusalem.

So it is that against a contemporary call for universal conscription, Jesus is now 
understood to be warning the Christian community NOT to defend Jerusalem in its most 
critical hour. We can appreciate how the seesawing of political events of the day would 
be circulating around Palestine. Was the siege coming? Were the Romans withdrawing? 
How timely then are Jesus’ words: ‘When you hear of wars and rumour of wars, do not be 
alarmed ... the end is not yet’.

In this light, it is perfectly understandable too why Jesus would warn: ‘Take heed that no-
one leads you astray. Many will come in my name, saying I am he’. That is to say, there 
will be those who would conscript as many as they could find for an apocalyptic battle for 
the Temple. It is probable that members of Mark’s community had already been drafted 
into the liberation army, or were sorely tempted to join. For who could resist the pull of 
patriotism, or the lure of the hope that here at last was the long deferred promise of that 
final battle in which Yahweh would vindicate Israel?

The fact is that against the familiar invariable deceptions of the Pharisees and the 
Sadducees in the gospel, we are here being confronted by yet another social group who 
could be described as opponents of ‘the Way of Jesus’, a group able to deceive many 
because its members present their messianic credentials. These royal pretenders, Jesus 
predicts, will come ‘in my name’, brashly claiming: ‘I am the One!’

So what is being revealed to us today is a Christian community struggling, as we do too, 
with what faithfulness means in a complex world in which economic, political, military 
and religious ideologies are all interwoven. So much for the simple world of long ago! 

‘Nation against nation, and kingdom against kingdom’, not to speak of earthquakes, and 
ever present famine. Conventional apocalyptic images these might be, but they are no less 
real for that. What is indisputable is that in the days of our text, famine had hit hard in 
Palestine in the early fifties, and let’s not forget the earthquakes that destroyed Laodicea 
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in the year 61, not to speak of Pompeii in 62, before the devastating final volcanic 
eruption of 79 - events still vividly in the text’s memory.

*********

Inevitably, then, an analogy with another war surely suggests itself to us - a war today 
being waged with all the arrogance of similar messianic pretensions, though now a war 
beginning to unravel before our eyes.

The sacred temple has given way to a plethora of secular temples, their machinery 
devouring the two pence of the world’s poor - resources that could have been spent 
virtually eliminating world poverty.  A holy and righteous campaign is being waged on 
territory not far distant from that ancient one - in his name, too, might we well ask? - but 
at any rate clearly in ours. Certainly, messianic categories are everywhere about: ‘I am the 
One’, which, given the representative character of Semitic understanding, might equally 
be translated on the part of the coalition of the willing as: ‘We are the One’.

This apparent far distant text is clearly all too depressingly contemporary.

But its Good News is this. Though we too experience all such apocalyptic events as but 
the beginning of sufferings, the end is not yet. Of even more importance, however, is the 
fact that now we know what the end will look like unlike those first disciples. 

We know the end because of the faithfulness of the Great High Priest, who has 
reconfigured an entirely new Temple - no longer a sacred building, much less a secular 
empire purporting to offer all encompassing political freedom - but rather a true cosmic 
house of God, in which lion and lamb are promised to lie down in a new Jerusalem, a 
new vision of peace for the whole creation.

So how better to speak of such a liberating universal vision than in the bidding of today’s 
text from the Letter to the Hebrews:

Since we have a great high priest over the house of  God - the reclaimed creation - 
let us draw near with a  true heart in full assurance of faith ... Let us hold fast  the 
confession of our hope without wavering, for he who promised is faithful ... and 
let us encourage one another all the more, as we see the Day drawing near.
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